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TOWN OF HARTFORD 
SELECTBOARD AGENDA 

Tuesday, November 19, 2019, 6:00pm 
Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting

II. Pledge of Allegiance

III. Local Liquor Control Board: Letter to the Vermont Department of Liquor Control
 Re: Approve the Town Clerk to sign approved licenses. 

IV. Order of Agenda

V. Selectboard

1. Public, Selectboard Comments and Announcements: TBD

2. Appointments: N/A

3. Town Manager’s Report: Significant Activity Report ending November 18, 2019.

4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances

a. Receive FY21 Draft Budget Presentation (info only)

b. Amendment to Public Works Specifications for Sidewalk
Construction Standard (Motion required)

c. Consideration to Join Multi-jurisdiction Opioid Lawsuits (Motion
Required)

d. CIP Ranking in Rubric (Motion Required)

5. Commission Meeting Reports: TBD

6. Consent Agenda (Mot Req.):

Approve Payroll Ending: 11/16/2019 
Approve Meeting Minutes of: 11/5/2019 
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Approve A/P Manifest of: 11/15/2019 & 11/19/2019 
Selectboard Meeting Dates of:   
- Already Approved:12/3/2019, 12/10/2019, 12/17/2019 

 
7. Executive Session:  
Discussion of pending civil litigation to which the Selectboard is or may be a party 
for which premature general public knowledge would clearly place the public body 
at a substantial disadvantage [I VSA §313(a)(1)(E)] 

 
8. Adjourn the Selectboard Meeting. (Mot Req.) 
 
 

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by 
the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town 
Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. 
Requests received after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to 
address the board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 







FY21 Budget Review Calendar 11/14/2019 17:20

Item Date Time

Selectboard Workshop to Finalize Budget Guidance Memo and CIP Rubric October 15, 2019 6:00pm

Selectboard Approval of Budget Guidance Memo and CIP Priorities October 22, 2019 6:00pm

Department Heads Input Budget Requests to Munismart (on or before) October 25, 2019

Department Heads Meet with Town Manager and Finance Dir. (round 1) Week of Oct. 28

 - Police October 29, 2019 8:30 - 10:30

 - Fire October 29, 2019 10:30 - 12:30

 - Parks & Recreation October 29, 2019 1:30 - 2:30

 - Clerk October 30, 2019 8:30 - 9:30

 - IT October 30, 2019 9:30 - 10:30

 - Assessor October 30, 2019 10:30 - 11:30

- Planning October 30, 2019 11:30 - 12:30

 - Finance & Human Resources October 30, 2019 1:30 - 2:30

 - DPW November 4, 2019 8:30 - 11:30

Department Heads Meet with Town Manager and Finance Dir. (round 2) Week of Nov. 11

 - DPW November 12, 2019 8:30 - 10:30

 - Clerk November 12, 2019 10:30 - 11:00

 - Police November 13, 2019 8:30 - 9:30

 - Fire November 13, 2019 9:30 - 10:30

 - Parks & Recreation November 13, 2019 10:30 - 11:30

 - IT November 14, 2019 9:00 - 9:30

 - Assessor November 14, 2019 9:30 - 10:00

- Planning November 14, 2019 10:00 - 11:30

 - Finance & Human Resources November 14, 2019 11:30 - 12:00

Town Manager presents recommended Budget to Selectboard November 19, 2019 6:00pm
Selectboard Budget Workshop (with regular SB meeting):                                                          
IT,  Clerk, Fire, Police  and Communications) December 3, 2019 6:00pm
Selectboard Budget Workshop (special meeting):                                                                                            
Public Works,  (Funds 10, 30, 50, 55, 60 & 65) December 10, 2019 6:00pm
Selectboard Budget Workshop (with regular SB meeting):                                                         
Finance, Planning, Assessor, Parks & Rec., Risk ManagementDebt Service, Reserve Funds 

and Capital Improvements) December 17, 2019 6:00pm
Selectboard Budget Workshop (special meeting):                                                                                    
Libraries, Cemeteries, Service Organizations and Appropriations January 7, 2020 6:00pm

Budget Workshop Snow Dates January 9 & 16 6:00pm

Selectboard Budget Approval (regular meeting) January 14, 2020 6:00pm

Budget Warning (earliest date <40 days before Town Meeting) January 23, 2020

Town Report to Printers January 27, 2020

Budget Warning (latest date > 30 days before Town Meeting) February 2, 2020

Budget & Candidates Night February 24, 2020 7:00pm

Town Meeting Day - Floor Meeting February 29, 2020 10:00am

Town Meeting Day - Austrailian Ballot March 3, 2020 7am - 7pm





From: Goyette, Gregory
To: Matt Osborn; Lori Hirshfield
Subject: US 5 and Sykes Mountain Ave Sidewalks
Date: Friday, October 4, 2019 4:13:55 PM
Attachments: stdc2a.pdf

[EXTERNAL EMAIL:  DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments unless you are sure the
content is safe.]

Hi Matt and Lori,
 
Attached is the VTrans standard detail for sidewalks. You’ll note in the bottom left corner is the detail that
calls for a minimum of 6” subbase. We specify 12” since it’s difficult to achieve necessary compaction with
only 6” of subbase. The 12” of subbase will result in a sidewalk that will have a base structurally sound to
handle the loading anticipated.
 
24” of subbase can be used, but our opinion is that this will result in a marginal increase in longevity and
stability, and this marginal benefit will not outweigh the cost associated with more excavation and more
material required.
 
If the Town decides to use 12” subbase under the sidewalk, then estimated savings are approximately
$20,000 for the US-5 project and $30,000 for the Sykes Mountain Avenue project. Please note these are
preliminary estimates. We would need to update the plans and quantity takeoffs to get a more refined
estimate of savings. To facilitate decision making, we will provide you with a proposal to make this
change to the plans plus update plans to 2018 specifications and resubmit to VTrans for review and
approval.
 
Greg
 
Gregory G. Goyette, P.E.
Senior Associate
 

Direct: 802 497-6403
Fax: 802-864-0165
greg.goyette@stantec.com
 

Stantec
55 Green Mountain Drive
South Burlington VT 05403-7824
 

 
 

The content of this email is the confidential property of Stantec and should not be copied, modified, retransmitted, or used for any purpose except with Stantec's written
authorization. If you are not the intended recipient, please delete all copies and notify us immediately.

mailto:greg.goyette@stantec.com
mailto:mosborn@hartford-vt.org
mailto:lhirshfield@hartford-vt.org
mailto:greg.goyette@stantec.com
http://www.stantec.com/













November 7, 2019 VTDigger article 

As opioid litigation expands, Vermont towns 

weigh their options 
By Mike Dougherty 

Nov 7 2019 | 5 reader footnotes 

An unprecedented legal mechanism has opened national litigation against 

prescription drug companies to nearly any city or town. 

Last month, a packet of paperwork arrived at the town office in Kirby. The U.S. District Court for the Northern 

District of Ohio needed to know: Did this Northeast Kingdom town of less than 500 people want to join a 

historic multi-district lawsuit against the companies accused of fueling the opioid crisis? 

“We really didn’t have much of a chance to look it over,” Wanda Grant, Kirby’s town clerk, said last week. 

The packet included a form: If town officials signed it, they would opt out of the suit. If they did nothing, the 

town would become part of a negotiating class that stands to include tens of thousands of municipalities 

around the country. The town’s three-member selectboard would discuss the proposal at its next meeting.  

Similar paperwork has landed at local governments around Vermont and the nation. Over the next two weeks, 

each of those municipalities will decide whether to join the broad-ranging lawsuit against several opioid  

Vermont Attorney General TJ Donovan is now recommending that Vermont towns and cities join the suit. In a 

letter to local leaders, first reported by VPR on Tuesday, Donovan says joining the litigation may be the 

simplest path for municipalities to get reimbursed for their efforts fighting the crisis. 

“I think it’s important that the cities and towns that have been on the forefront of this crisis have a role to play 

if there’s a potential recovery, and to get some money back to the Vermont cities and towns,” Donovan said 

Wednesday. 

Hear more about the legal fight against prescription drug companies in this week’s Deeper Dig podcast. 

The attorney general’s office has separately brought lawsuits against OxyContin manufacturer Purdue Pharma, 

members of the billionaire Sackler family who own Purdue, and two major opioid distributors. Donovan had 

previously opposed opening the national suit to a broad list of municipalities, signing onto a letter stating that 

the maneuver could interfere with the state’s settlement negotiations. But Donovan said that the court has now 

established a framework that resolves those concerns. 

https://vtdigger.org/author/mikedougherty/
https://vtdigger.org/2019/11/07/as-opioid-litigation-expands-vermont-towns-weigh-their-options/
https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/USCOURTS-ohnd-1_17-md-02804/USCOURTS-ohnd-1_17-md-02804-0/summary
https://www.vpr.org/post/donovan-advises-vt-towns-consider-taking-part-national-lawsuit-against-drugmakers
https://vtdigger.org/tag/deeper-dig/


Attorney General TJ Donovan announces a lawsuit in May against the Sackler 

family. Photo by Aidan Quigley/VTDigger 

 

U.S. District Court Judge Dan Polster, who is based in Ohio, is overseeing the consolidated lawsuits of about 

2,500 plaintiffs nationwide, broadly called the National Prescription Opiates Litigation. 

Bennington and St. Albans are already named as plaintiffs in the national suit. Both towns previously retained 

private law firms to file separate, individual suits that brought them into the multi-district litigation, or MDL.  

But Polster has ruled that a new class of plaintiffs are now eligible to join: Nearly every municipality in the 

country — about 34,000 local governments — will be automatically included in a potential settlement unless 

they opt out of the suit. Stanford Law professor Deborah Hensler wrote in a blog post that this is “a 

newfangled form of class action” — there is no precedent for a settlement class of this scope. 

Donovan was one of 38 attorneys general who signed a July 23 letter opposing the move. The authors wrote 

that by giving local governments the power to negotiate a settlement that could affect parallel legal actions by 

states, the new structure would be an unconstitutional infringement of state sovereignty.  

Donovan said Wednesday that this concern stemmed from the likelihood that all legal claims against the opioid 

companies — including his office’s cases, which are separate from the MDL — would eventually become part 

of a “global settlement” paid by the opioid companies. 

The letter’s authors also said expanding the national suit would create procedural challenges that could delay a 

settlement. “Plaintiffs continue to propose an unprecedented process that, among other problems, would make 

‘global peace’ more, not less, difficult to achieve,” they wrote. 

But on Sept. 11, Polster ruled that the opt-out system, called a “negotiation class,” would proceed. Under the 

new structure, municipalities will be included in the suit unless they submit paperwork by Nov. 22 to opt out. 

The court has already determined, using data about the impacts of the opioid crisis, how a potential 

settlement would be allocated among the local governments included. 

https://www.opioidsnegotiationclass.info/
https://law.stanford.edu/2019/10/01/opioid-negotiation-class-may-be-organic-procedure-evolution/
https://static.reuters.com/resources/media/editorial/20190912/opioidsmdl--agsletteronclasscert.pdf
https://www.opioidsnegotiationclass.info/Content/Documents/Opinion%20Certifying%20Negotiation%20Class.pdf
https://allocationmap.iclaimsonline.com/


The allocation amount is based on a hypothetical $1 billion gross settlement for counties and cities. For a more 

detailed look, click here. 

A settlement proposal would be subject to a vote by a panel of representatives. If 75% of the representatives 

vote in favor of a settlement, the plaintiffs will be locked in to those terms. No representatives from Vermont 

municipalities are included on the panel. 

The federal court has left Vermont cities and towns with a decision to make: sign on to pursue a broad 

settlement that’s still short on details, or forgo a potential payout that could help offset the money they’ve 

spent fighting the crisis in their communities. 

Stuart Hurd, the town manager of Bennington, said the town joined the national suit because it would give 

local leaders more leeway in deciding how to use potential settlement money.  

Hurd said that while Donovan has indicated that he wants any awards from the state’s cases to help local 

communities fight the opioid crisis, the Legislature would ultimately control how much to allocate to 

municipalities and how much to direct to the state’s general fund. A settlement from an individual lawsuit, 

though, would go directly to the town.  

“We get to determine how to use it,” Hurd said. “We get to determine how it best suits the needs of our 

community.” 

https://allocationmap.iclaimsonline.com/


Because Bennington pursued the suit before Polster’s move to expand the negotiating class, the town retained 

a private law firm, Sanford Heisler Sharp, that is also representing municipalities in Virginia and Texas in the 

MDL. The firm will receive 25% of any settlement the town is awarded.  

Hurd believes the town could be poised for a larger overall settlement because it is suing a broader range of 

companies, including pharmacy benefit managers, that are not defendants in the MDL.  

Hurd spoke last month at a meeting, organized with the Vermont League of Cities and Towns, where 

representatives from Sanford Heisler Sharp encouraged more local leaders to file individual suits. But because 

the new settlement model is now available to every town, city and county in the state, private law firms may 

play less of a role going forward. 

Rutland City Mayor David Allaire said Wednesday that Rutland was planning to join the national litigation, 

but that city officials didn’t have the time or energy to work with outside attorneys. The city’s Board of 

Aldermen voted Monday night to stay in the national settlement class and forgo filing a separate suit. “We’re 

convinced, at least at this point right now, that this is the best way to go,” Allaire said. 

That’s also the path Donovan is now recommending. “You can participate in the potential fruits of a settlement 

without having to file a lawsuit, hire attorneys, and most important incur additional attorneys’ fees and costs,” 

he wrote in the Nov. 1 letter. 

But the dollar amount of a potential settlement is still unclear. In Kirby, selectboard members voted Monday 

night to opt out of the suit because they believed the payout would be insignificant. “We’re a small town,” said 

Town Clerk Wanda Grant this week. “We don’t feel we would benefit much from it.” 

Donovan’s guidance to Vermont towns comes as two of the state’s lawsuits remain stalled in bankruptcy court. 

The state opted out of a proposed settlement with Purdue Pharma in September, saying the deal did not 

provide certainty of a payout. Because Purdue filed for bankruptcy as a result of that settlement, the remaining 

suits against the company and the Sacklers are now under the jurisdiction of a U.S. bankruptcy court in White 

Plains, NY. 

According to the Washington Post, Judge Robert Drain on Wednesday agreed to block litigation in those 

cases until April. Donovan declined to discuss specifics on the bankruptcy court proceedings, saying only, “I 

think there’s many more chapters to be written in this negotiation.” 

 

https://vtdigger.org/2019/09/11/vermont-wont-join-landmark-12-billion-opioid-settlement-with-purdue-pharma/
https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/sackler-legacy-is-at-stake-in-familys-bid-to-reinvent-purdue-pharma-as-a-public-trust/2019/11/05/479ea040-ee91-11e9-b648-76bcf86eb67e_story.html
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TOWN OF HARTFORD 
SELECTBOARD AGENDA 

Tuesday, November 5, 2019, 6:00pm  
Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 
 
Present: Simon Dennis, Selectboard Chair; Richard Grassi, Selectboard Vice Chair; Dennis 
Brown, Selectboard Clerk; Jameson Davis, Selectboard Member (in at 6:05PM); Dan Fraser, 
Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, Selectboard Member; Kim Souza, Selectboard Member; 
Brannon Godfrey, Town Manager; Lana Livingston, Administrative Assistant; Gail Ostrout, 
Finance Director; Mike  Morris; Bonnie Lesage; John Mudgett; Michelle Boleski; Allison Litten; 
Laura Cooney; Joan Ponzoni; Lannie Collins; Frederica Graham; Pat Fisken. 
 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/show/10468?channel=1 
 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting 
Selectboard Chair, Simon Dennis called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. 
 

II. Pledge of Allegiance 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Richard Grassi led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

III. Local Liquor Control Board: N/A 
 

IV. Order of Agenda: Changes –  Add Sister City Presentation after 4b. 
       Add CIP Workshop after 4e. 
 

V. Selectboard 
 

1. Public, Selectboard Comments and Announcements: TBD 
 
Citizen Comments: Mike Morris had suggestions for alternative parking sites in 
downtown WRJ. He spoke to Bill Matthewson who owns 6 acres of land behind 
Norwich Technologies building on Bridge Street. The owner is interested. Also 
Mr. Morris spoke about the Court parking lots. They are available to the general 
public evenings and weekends. The court however will not post signs to 
advertise this. Mr. Morris added that perhaps a “first 10 minutes free” option 
could be on the parking meters for those people that just need to pop into a 
shop to pick something up or drop off.  
 
Selectboard Comments: Selectboard Clerk, Dennis Brown said he was 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/show/10468?channel=1
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disappointed in the Valley News coverage of the last Selectboard meeting 
about the proposed parking structure.  He believes they left a lot out and if they 
are going to report on something, they should report it all or nothing. 
Selectboard Member, Kim Souza expressed her wish to have a separate 
committee to explore all options for a parking structure.  
 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Richard Grassi asked about the civil suit for the opioid 
epidemic. He understands if we do nothing then we will be included in the 
nationwide suit. He would like the Selectboard to have a discussion to see if 
that is what the Board wants. Mr. Godfrey will schedule it on the Nov. 19th 
agenda. Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson mentioned that the Attorney 
General, TJ Donavan accepted a grant that will go through the Hartford 
Community Coalition. 

 
2. Appointments: 
 

a. Consider the Re-Appointment of Mary Hutchins to a 4-year term on 
the Hartford Conservation Commission beginning November 5, 2019 
and ending on November 4, 2023. 
 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi made the motion to re-
appointment Mary Hutchins for a 4-year term on the Hartford 
Conservation Commission beginning November 5, 2019 and 
ending November 4, 2023. Selectboard Member, Jameson Davis 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 

b. Consider the Re-Appointment of Jo-Ann Ells as Zoning 
Administrator for a 3-year term beginning November 2019 and 
ending November 2022. 
 
Selectboard Member, Jameson Davis made the motion to re-
appoint Jo-Ann Ells as the Zoning Administrator for the Town 
of Hartford for a 3-year term beginning November 21, 2019 and 
ending November 22, 2022. Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 

 
3. Town Manager’s Report: Significant Activity Report ending November 4, 2019. 

 
https://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/172 

 
4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances 
 

a. Independent Auditor Presentation (Motion Required) 
 
The Auditors presented the highlights of the Audit to the 
Selectboard. The auditor reviewed the Town’s financial statement 
and assures that they are free of material misstatement according to 
governmental accounting standards. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson made the motion to accept 

https://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/172
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the Independent Auditor’s Report on the Financial Statements. 
Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser seconded the motion. All were 
in favor and the motion passed. 
 

b. FY20 First Quarter Financial Report (Information Only) 
 
Gail Ostrout, Finance Department Director presented the first 
quarter of FY2020 reports. Overall there are few areas of concern. 
Ms. Ostrout will present again after the seconded quarter reports are 
ready. 
 

ADDED: Sister City Presentation: The Sister City Committee presented 
highlights from the visit of 3 students and 2 teachers from Cenon, France. It was 
very successful and the committee would like to continue with this relationship 
we have with the Cenon, France people. To be able to offer both trips to France 
and hosting them here, the committee is requesting an appropriation of $10,000 
in this coming year budget. 
 
https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1i6UnG_P8VORbkheFA5A0OFcfp-
RHTf4sRWaqmuQernA/edit?usp=sharing 

 
 

c. Heating Fuel Bid (Motion Required) 
 
Mr. Brown asked if there was any discussion about getting all the 
fuel needs for the Town from one vendor. Questioning if it would be 
a bigger contract (increased buying power) so a better price on all 
the items. Mr. Godfrey explained that currently the contracts are 
separate and have different ending times so it would be difficult to 
do that right now. 
 
There was also discussion led by Mr. Grassi and Ms. Souza if it 
would be beneficial to enter into the contract with the School. Mr. 
Grassi asked this at a prior meeting and as to date the Town has not 
entered into any discussion with the school about this. Mr. Godfrey 
will follow up on this. 

 
Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser made the motion to approve 
the bid award to Dead River Company in the amount of 
$2.2711/gallon for heating fuel oil.  Selectboard Clerk, Dennis 
Brown seconded the motion. 6 were in favor, 1 was not in favor 
(Grassi), the motion passed. 

 
d. Bluff Road Acceptance (Motion Required) 

 
The Upper Valley Waldorf School completed an expansion with site 
improvements to their facility on Bluff Road in Quechee Village 
during the 2018 construction season. The Hartford Planning 
Commission approved the project requiring the first 100’± of Bluff 
Road be widened to improve safety with the intersection of Quechee 
Main Street, see Site Plan Approval #17-03.     

https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1i6UnG_P8VORbkheFA5A0OFcfp-RHTf4sRWaqmuQernA/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1i6UnG_P8VORbkheFA5A0OFcfp-RHTf4sRWaqmuQernA/edit?usp=sharing
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Selectboard Clerk, Dennis Brown made the motion to accept 
the current roadway improvements in Bluff Road and deed.  
Selectboard Member, Kim Souza seconded the motion. All were 
in favor and the motion passed. 

 
e. Presentation on 5G Technology (Information Only) 

 
Frederica Graham and Pat Fisken presented their concerns to the 
Board about 5G Technology and its potential health impacts if 
unregulated.  

 
5. Commission Meeting Reports:  

 
Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser reminded everyone that the Homelessness 
Committee meeting is tomorrow (Wed.) morning at the Town Hall. Also, the Tree 
Committee will be sponsoring a Tree of the Month Club. More details will follow 
as Mr. Fraser gets them. 
 
Mr. Dennis mentioned that FX Flinn has offered to meet with the Staff to go over 
the Town Meeting Cycle Process. 

 
6. Consent Agenda (Mot Req.):  

 
Selectboard Member, Kim Souza made the motion to approve the 
Consent Agenda as listed. Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 

 

Approve Payroll Ending: 11/2/2019 
Approve Meeting Minutes of: 10/22/2019 & 10/29/2019 
Approve A/P Manifest of: 11/1/2019 & 11/5/2019 
Selectboard Meeting Dates of:   
- Already Approved: 11/19/2019 
- Needs Approval: 12/3/2019, 12/10/2019, 12/17/2019 

 
7. Executive Sessions:  

 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi made the motion to go into Executive 
Session for the Discussion of pending civil litigation to which the 
Selectboard is or may be a party for which premature general public 
knowledge would clearly place the public body at a substantial 
disadvantage [I VSA §313(a)(1)(E)] Selectboard Member, Jameson Davis 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi made the motion to close the 
Executive Session at 10:50 P.M. Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
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VI. Adjourn the Selectboard Meeting. (Mot Req.) 

 
Selectboard Member, Kim Souza made the motion to Adjourn the meeting at 10:52 P.M. 
Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser seconded the motion. All were in favor and the 
motion passed. 

 
All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by 
the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town 
Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. 
Requests received after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to 
address the board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 
 
 
 
 
__________________________________ 
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	6. Consent Agenda (Mot Req.):
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	seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed.




